BUDGET CONSULTATION – TRADE UNION REPRESENTATIVES

WEDNESDAY 16 JANUARY 2008 AT 9.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Farmer (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Mallinson (J) and Mitchelson


Christian Lexa and Alan Sillito – Unison


Maggie Mooney, Angela Brown, Carolyn Hamilton

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Ged Caig.

CITY COUNCIL BUDGET 2008/09

Angela Brown drew attention to two documents which had been circulated to representatives.  These were a copy of the Executive’s draft budget resolution from the Executive meeting in December and a consultation paper which sought to set out the information in a more user friendly fashion.

Angela Brown introduced the papers and gave an overview of the Council’s budget position.  She reported that the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan had been approved by the Council in July and had included a projected £1.1 million deficit for 2008/09 rising to £2.1 million in 2010/11.  She highlighted the major challenges which the Council faced including the allocation of £1 million a year to fund the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the Job Evaluation element, the uncertainty of the Triennial Revaluation of the Pension Fund, the poor financial settlements which had been received from the Government for the 3 year period, the position on Concessionary Fares and declining income streams for services such as car parking and Bereavement Services.  She added that the Executive had sought to address the anticipated budget deficit and those budgetary pressures by making a number of budget savings and these had been identified.

Concessionary Fares

Christian Lexa referred to the position on Concessionary Fares and highlighted the significant budgetary pressure which had already been identified and asked whether that included the recently reported rise in bus fares.  

Angela Brown commented that the Executive at their meeting on 21 January would receive updated figures including the effect of the increase in bus fares on the Concessionary Fares figures.  Councillor Bloxham added that in addition to the seven and a half per cent which had been reported Stagecoach had intimated that there would be further rises in the future.  Councillor Bloxham added that the City Council received funding of £492,000 as the contribution to implement the Concessionary Fares Scheme and there was some 2.5 million riders in the City whereas in South Lakes the District Council received £855,000 for 56,000 riders and that grant was in effect funding part of their budget.  He added that the formula used penalised Authorities which had a reasonable transport system.  The Council had no option but to honour the Scheme but it came at a price.

Councillor Mitchelson added that the formula was based on a population calculation and the City Council had made representations direct to the Government via the two Local MP’s and the Local Government Association but that would probably not affect this year’s settlement.

Councillor Bloxham added that a meeting had been arranged with Stagecoach to discuss this matter further and would also discuss issues with Stagecoach such as anomalies created by bus timetables in rural areas.

Job Evaluation

Christian Lexa raised the issue of the £1 million which had been ear marked for Job Evaluation.  He asked for some clarity on the messages which were being received; was it a recurring budget of £1 million factored in as an extra cost on pay roll or was it ear marked to deal with issues such as back pay etc.

Angela Brown commented that the £1 million had been set aside for 3 years and was available to fund the Pay and Workforce Strategy .  The Council had made inroads in reducing that figure.  Councillor Mitchelson commented that the £1 million was to cushion the effects of Job Evaluation and it was there to fund the one off cost of back pay or the ongoing cost of the project.  The Council did not know until the Job Evaluation results were published how it would be affected but the Council did not want to be unprepared.

Christian Lexa noted that the project had been time tabled to finish in 2007/08 and questioned the impact on the budget allocation.  Councillor Mitchelson commented that the fact that the Council had not used the funding during last year meant that it had been projected on for a further year.

Service Improvement Reviews

Alan Sillito noted that Service Improvement Reviews were asked to achieve a minimum 5% reduction in the gross cost of the services and Shared Services were also required to achieve a 3% efficiency savings target.  He asked how the Council were expecting to achieve their 3% efficiency savings target.

Angela Brown commented that there was a Government target for Authorities to reach a 3% efficiency saving but these were not cuts.  She added that outwith that target the Authority also needed to make real budget savings to deliver a balanced budget.

Christian Lexa asked for some clarity on the actual targets to be achieved.  Whether the Council was looking to achieve 3% savings across the board and a further 5% reduction as an outcome to the Service Improvement Reviews or whether these were part and parcel of the same savings.

Angela Brown commented that the Shared Services and Efficiency Savings were in her view both sides of the same coin but that the Council needed to set out clearly how it was going to do that but it had not yet been done.  She added that the Council would be looking to identify 5% savings as part of the Efficiency Reviews but that the Council needed to identify £700,000 to meet the recurring deficit forecast for 2010/11.

Recruitment

Christian Lexa noted the Schedule of Budget Reductions and highlighted the proposed budget reductions in terms of recruitment.  Alan Sillito noted that it was proposed that the Authority would not fill 3 out of every 4 vacant posts.  He did not regard this as a vacancy management but a drastic staff cut.  He had experience of posts being frozen in Authorities for 3 months and then the post being filled but this was a different situation.  He put the Authority on notice that Unison had a policy of not covering the work of unfilled posts and he gave a warning that the Union did not see the budget reduction which had been identified as an achievable target.

Councillor Mitchelson commented that the Executive were looking to work hand in hand with the Union on these issues.  Job Evaluation had to be funded and the Executive and Council needed to plan how the process would be developed.  He considered that as a job became vacant the Managers would look at the Job Description etc to see how the job might be carried out with the flexibility of one in every four vacant posts being filled.  Management would have to look at the service and make a judgement as to how the post should be filled or the post carried out against a strategic overview of the Council’s priorities.

Christian Lexa commented that although Councillor Mitchelson had commented that this gave flexibility the statement that only one in four vacant posts would be recruited would deprive the Council of flexibility.  

Councillor Bloxham urged Members to be realistic in that if a position came up where four Refuse Collectors posts became vacant and given that that was a front line service then there would not be an ability to leave that many front line service posts vacant but it was quite right that management should look at vacancies as they occurred to see if a job could be done differently.  The Government had given poor settlements to the City Council for the next 3 years and the City Council had to match its resources and could not continue to increase Council Tax.  The Council needed to find a balance and would like to work with the Trades Union to achieve that.

Chrisitan Lexa said that there needed to be a clear message, the levels of savings to be achieved by the Service Improvement Reviews and by efficiency savings targets was not a clear message.  

Maggie Mooney commented that the City Council had not operated policies for managing vacancies in this way previously but the Council was in a difficult situation and had to take a pragmatic view.  The Senior Management Team had to look at the savings figures which were required and identify a framework of vacancy management and take a close look as vacancies arose to see if the job could be done differently.  The Council also needed to progress the Service Reviews.  The Review of Community Support had started in 2006 but had not been progressed in part due to the Unitary debate but that would be picked up again and would need to make savings of 5%.  However until the Review had been completed it was not yet known how that saving would be achieved but it could be by a mix of recommendations.

Alan Sillito said that the Trades Unions did not want to see a number of redundancies when the results of Job Evaluation were released.  The Trades Unions had been highlighting since 1997 the need for Council to prepare for the outcomes of Job Evaluation.  The proposed management of vacancies proposal to not recruit 3 out of 4 vacancies was not acceptable and the Council could have declared mass redundancies as the Council was in effect seeking to reduce the staffing figures without declaring that.  

Councillor Mallinson disputed the comment and asked whether the Unions would prefer the Authority to recruit to vacant posts and then tell a member of staff who did not want to leave that they had been made redundant.  

Alan Sillito felt that it was impossible for the Council to improve and maintain services if it was seeking to reduce its staffing levels by not recruiting 3 out of 4 vacancies.  He added that the Trades Unions were prepared to talk about financial issues and how they could be addressed but not about a policy that would leave 3 out of 4 vacancies unfilled.

Councillor Bloxham added that Managers should look at every job which became vacant to see if it could be done differently or managed differently and that would be better than declaring a post redundant.

Alan Sillito added that the Trades Unions had played a full part in Job Evaluation and staff and Managers had discussed how the jobs were done.  The Job Descriptions should be the most up to date because of the work through the Job Evaluation process.

Maggie Mooney said that the Job Descriptions were up to date but the Authority had not taken a strategic grip on its staffing structure.  There had been an overview which had been carried out 3 years ago but that had stopped at Senior Management level and had not been carried down into individual teams.  There were areas in the Authority where work was duplicated in different teams and she felt that some work could be carried out more effectively and provide savings which would not affect front line services.

Alan Sillito added that Unison would continue to work with employers to address issues but would draw the line at statements from the Council on managing vacancies with a policy that 3 out of every 4 posts which became vacant should be unfilled.  He stated that Unison had a policy that their members should not cover the work of unfilled posts.  

Councillor Bloxham confirmed the Executive were not proposing that vacancies should be unfilled for the sake of having an unfilled vacancy but that management should look at how the work of those vacant posts should be done.  If that resulted in substantial amounts of work not being carried out then obviously the matter would need to be re-looked at.  He felt that there needed to be a scientific look at vacancies.  The Management needed to look at the establishment but he would be surprised if there was not a better way of carrying out some of the work.

Councillor Mitchelson hoped that they could work together to manage vacancies.  The Executive did not wish to cut services but were looking to maintain services.  They valued the staff who worked for the Authority and hoped that they could work together to achieve the savings and to work with the Trades Unions on managing vacancies.  

Alan Sillito added that the branch would have been reassured if there had been a conversation between management and the Trades Unions on the proposal rather than the Authority releasing a statement saying it was not filling 3 out of 4 vacant posts.

Councillor Bloxham apologised if the message had come across in that way but the Executive were clear that they needed to review the services which were provided.

Shared Services

Alan Sillito raised the issue of Shared Services and the proposed subscription of £16,000 per annum to the Connected Cumbria Partnerships Strategic Board to fund the Council’s involvement in the Cumbria wide Group.  He commented the Organisation seemed to be secretive in that there was no information available to Trades Unions or members as to what was happening.  Trades Unions were aware that Senior Officers, Personnel Officers, IT Officers were working on the Shared Services agenda and the Trades Unions had asked for representation but had been denied that.  The Trades Unions were aware that work was going on, particularly with regard to Shared Services for IT and would like to work with Authorities on the matter.

Maggie Mooney added that it was not meant to be secretive.  There was little happening at the present time with regard to the Connected Partnership Board.  That Board had been tasked with putting together a business case for Shared Services but there were two agendas running separately.  The Improvement Agenda which was being co-ordinated by Ace and the Efficiency Agenda which was being run by the Partnership Board.  She added that where Ace had flourished in delivering improvements the Connected Cumbria Partnership had experienced difficulties particularly as a result of the Unitary debate where Carlisle had decided that during the debate that they would take no part in discussions on Shared Services.  Shared Services were however a major Government agenda and the Local Authorities needed to submit a Sub Regional Strategy and one of the major issues in that strategy was Shared Services.  The City Council had not got to grips with Shared Services yet.  One of the reasons had been that the staff who were charged with reviewing Shared Services issues were the staff likely to be affected by any Shared Services proposals.  She added that the City Council’s focus was on how services could be made more effective and easier for use by the public.  The major service was IT where there was currently IT Sections in 6 District Councils and the County Council and this would be a major issue for the Strategic Board to pick up and move on.

Angela Brown added that Senior Officers plus Members and Trades Union Representatives met in the City Council to discuss these issues.  A meeting of the Connected Cumbria Partnership would be arranged shortly which would give clarity to the different ideas as to what Shared Services included.  With regards to the comment that the matters relating to Shared Services were being kept in secret, Councillor Bloxham added that the minutes were referred to the City Council’s Executive as public documents.

Alan Sillito commented that the people who were charged with driving the IT Shared Services Agenda were not only Local Authority staff but staff whose services were contracted out and the issue of Shared Services was also about outsourcing.  He felt that the number of redundancies which might arise through the Shared Services Agenda could be horrific and that was why the Trades Unions wanted to be kept informed.  

Councillor Mitchelson added that Connected Cumbria had not really produced and there needed to be openness on the way forward and Maggie Mooney commented that she Chaired the Ace Board and it was anticipated that the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board would join up with Ace and consideration could be given to Union representation.

Arts and Events

Christian Lexa noted the proposed budget reductions in respect of Art and Events of £25,000 in 2008/09 and £50,000 in 2010/11 and asked whether the Council were proposing to scrap events.  Councillor Mitchelson commented that the Executive had asked for a report on Arts and Events and a report would be received in May on Arts and Events.  Councillor Mitchelson added that there were a number of different events which were not all arranged by the Events Team.  Maggie Mooney added that the Council had recently received notice that the Arts funding had been reviewed and the Arts Council were to reduce the contribution from existing £70,000 to £31,000 in 2008/09 and then to Zero.  She added that the contribution currently helped to fund Tullie House and this was a further blow.  The report in May would be seeking to give some coherence as to how the City Council managed events and how it might be done differently. 

Councillor Bloxham added that it was another example of the Government and other bodies passing down decisions with a presumption that they would reduce funding to nil and the Council would absorb that cut and deal with it.  He was not 100% sure how the City Council would deal with this proposal and the review would look at how events were managed/carried out.

Conference Group

Christian Lexa noted the proposed reduction in respect of the Conference Group.  Councillor Mitchelson added that it had always been envisaged that the Conference Group would be self funded.  He added that the Cumbria Tourist Board were currently looking to provide a central base for conference bookings across the County.  If Carlisle City Council performed the function then the City Council would receive commissions for conference bookings elsewhere in the County.  Christian asked whether that was part of marketing the City.  Councillor Mitchelson felt that it was a separate entity but confirmed that Carlisle still wanted to be marketed as a conference venue as that boosted the economy of the City and was a prime function of attracting interested parties into the City.

Pay Award

Alan Sillito raised the issue of the budget reduction in respect of the Pay Award provision.

Angela Brown reported that the Council had earmarked provision for a 3% salary increase and this had been reduced to 2.5%.

Concessionary Fares

Christian Lexa noted that the Concessionary Fares figure which had been identified was based on an estimated cost of an 18.5% increase in ridership.

Councillor Bloxham agreed that this was an estimate and it could be more or less and the Council would also need to factor in the increase of 7.5% bus fares which had been referred to earlier in the meeting.

Alan Sillito asked whether it would be more efficient to consider the Concessionary Fares issue across the County as a whole.  Councillor Mitchelson confirmed that the Council had lobbied other districts and if the Trades Unions would also be prepared to lobby other Districts in an attempt to persuade them to pool the Concessionary Fares money into one central Authority then that would be supported by the City Council.  Councillor Bloxham added that the City Council had asked the Minister if the Concessionary Fares money could be allocated to the Central Transport Authority who could administer the Scheme for the benefit of the County.

Councillor Bloxham also added that the increase which Stagecoach had levied on fares had been mainly on those fares which the City Council contributed to in respect of Concessionary Fares.  Councillor Mitchelson added that the City Council were meeting Stagecoach and they had also lobbied and the Government Minister to raise their concerns with regards to the issue surrounding the funding of Concessionary Fares.

Car Parking

Christian Lexa noted that the Executive were estimating that there would be £82,000 less in car park income and questioned whether this was a result of fewer people parking their cars.  Councillor Bloxham confirmed that the City Council were budgeting for a reduction in car parking income of £82,000 and confirmed that part of the impact was as a result of the Concessionary Fares Scheme and motorists finding places to park other than in car parks.  There would also be a change in the law from 1 April which would reduce the charge for parking offences but that the £82,000 was an estimate of the total reduction of income.

Christian Lexa asked with regards to staff car parking the Sands car park was not full and questioned why the City Council was considering removing the free parking for staff.

Councillor Bloxham added that the Council had been encouraged by other parties including the Trades Unions to adopt the Green Travel Plan.  The debate on free parking was part of that consideration and the outcome may well be that there would be changes to staff car parking arrangements.  The Council would be encouraging staff not to come to work in their cars and would provide incentives to do other things.  The Council had previously looked to provide incentives for staff to use the bus but that had not been taken up by staff.  

Trades Unions commented on instances where staff such as essential car users were required to have their vehicles at work and would be penalised for doing so and the Union had registered these concerns already as part of the consultation on the Green Travel Plan.

Housing Foyer

Christian Lexa raised the issue of the funding relating to the Housing foyer.  Councillor Bloxham confirmed that the Council had allocated £300,000 from the Strategic Housing Budget to the Housing Foyer Scheme and the YMCA had matched that.  This was an exciting project which would deliver accommodation and encourage people back into work.  The project was to refurbish part of the YMCA building and make it more attractive for young people and others to come in.  In addition to the funding there would also be Council Officers time included in helping in the foyer.

Carlisle Renaissance and Historic Quarter

Christian Lexa highlighted the funding for the Historic Quarter Scheme,which was presently out to consultation.  Councillor Bloxham confirmed that the funding and the Scheme would go ahead in one way or another.  Councillor Mitchelson added that the funding for the Scheme had been received as part of the LABGI Grant.

Christian Lexa raised the issue of funding for Carlisle Renaissance.  

Maggie Mooney commented that the Council had submitted a major bid in excess of £4 million to the Development Agency which would help to support the delivery mechanism.  Councillor Mitchelson added that the existing in house Carlisle Renaissance team were on fixed term contracts and the Council needed to determine the right mix for the Carlisle Renaissance and delivery team.  The £300,000 was the City Council’s contribution to the team.  Councillor Bloxham added that there were a number of factors surrounding in house delivery of Carlisle Renaissance items including the need to await the outcome of the District Plan and the need to bid for grants but the Scheme in the Historic Quarter would go ahead and would be the first part of the Carlisle Renaissance Scheme.  He added that the Council also needed to look at how different parts of the City could be upgraded to make the City more attractive to visitors.  

Christian Lexa noted that the scheme for the Historic Quarter had been included in this year’s budget but there was nothing else so there would be no further Carlisle Renaissance work until April 2009 and that some momentum had been lost since the flood in 2005.  

Maggie Mooney added that there would be further works taking place via external funded schemes.  She added that work was also being undertaken with regards to major transformation sites and four years was not a long period of time in respect of such major schemes.  

Christian Lexa asked whether the £840,000 included in the budget was for a contractor to deliver the Scheme or whether some of the work would be carried out in house.  Councillor Mitchelson confirmed that much of the work would be carried out in house but there were large costs included in the budget for materials.  

Christian Lexa asked whether the £840,000 included internal staffing costs and it was agreed that it did but that these would be charged back to the project.

The Chairman then thanked everyone for attending and for their input in the meeting.

(The meeting ended at 10.47 am)
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